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Officers 

President Curtis Turner 
Vice-President Eugene Lent 
Secretary R. J. McFarlin 
Treasurer Richard Foster 

T H E A M E R I C A N S O C I E T Y O F C I V I L E N G I N E E R S 

A particularly valuable and interesting program 
of activities was sponsored by the Delaware Stu-
dent Chapter of The American Society of Civil En-
gineers during the past year. Field trips were taken 
to see such projects as the Delaware Bridge, the 
Chesapeake Bay Bridge at Matapeake, Maryland, 
and the Eastern addition to the Pennsylvania turn-
pike. These trips were enthusiastically received by 
the Engineering School. 

A two-day journey to Washington for the con-
vention of the American Concrete Institute was an-
other of the year's highlights, as was the panel 
discussion on employment opportunities, which 
was sponsored jointly with the other societies. 
Monthly meetings were held with movies and 
speakers from industry. 

A M E R I C A N I N S T I T U T E O F E L E C T R I C A L E N G I N E E R S 
and 

I N S T I T U T E O F R A D I O E N G I N E E R S 

The purpose of the student branch of the Ameri-
can Institute of Electrical Engineers and the Insti-
tute of Radio Engineers is to enable the student to 
improve his outlook on his future job. This is accom-
plished by field trips and by having experienced 
engineers speak at meetings. 

Mr. H. S. Bueche is faculty advisor and the officers 
are: Chairman, Richard S. Ditto; Vice-Chairman, 
Richard W. Nielsen; Secretary AIEE, Dorothy E. 
Walsh; Secretary IRE, Frank E. Farmar; Treasurer, 
Robert V. Saunders. 



Officers 

President Lois Streithof 
Vice-President Dick Armour 
Rec. Secy. Sally Matthews 
Corres. Secy. Charlotte Whaley 
Treasurer Charles Miller 
Advisor Dr. W. A. Mosher 

A M E R I C A N C H E M I C A L S O C I E T Y 

The University of Delaware Chapter of Student 
Affiliates of the American Chemical Society was 
organized in 1940 for students of chemistry and 
chemical engineering. This organization gives 
students anticipating a career in chemistry an 
opportunity to familiarize themselves with the 
chemical world through guest speakers who are 
experts in various phases, by making field trips 

to chemical plants, and by attending local section 
meetings of the Society. 

The student affiliates receive a subscription to 
the official weekly publication "Chemical and En-
gineering News" and are able to subscribe at 
reduced rates to other journals published by the 
A.C.S. 

E N G I N E E R I N G C O U N C I L 

cal magazne of the school of engineering, probably 
to be called "The Delaware Engineer." The annual 
Engineers' Ball was staged by the Engineering 
Council as one of its functions as the coordinating 
group for extra-curricular activities. 

The Engineering Council, composed of two 
members each from the four professional societies 
and one from Tau Beta Pi, the honorary engineer-
ing association, was formed in May, 1950, to co-
ordinate the functions of these five organizations. 

The Engineering Council will publish a periodi-

Members of the Council 

Stanley Boardman ASME 
Robert Davis ASME 
Roland Lindsey AIChE 
Robert Gibson AIChE 
Eugene Hoff ASCE 
Eugene Lent ASCE 
Joseph Lukens AIEE 
Thomas Clements AIEE 
Robert McFarlin Tau Beta Pi 



A M E R I C A N I N S T I T U T E O F C H E M I C A L E N G I N E E R S 

The purpose of the local chapter of the American 
Institute of Chemical Engineers is to broaden the 
views of chemical engineering students and to 
promote interest in fields outside the class room. 
The chapter accomplishes these aims by having 
outstanding engineers speak at meetings, organ-

izing field trips to industrial plants, and sponsoring 
picnics and other social functions. An award to 
promote scholarship is given annually to the 
Junior having the highest scholastic average for 
the first two years of college work. 

A . S . M . E. 

The Delaware student branch of the A.S.M.E. 
is riding high among student groups with an 
active membership of about one hundred students 
including practically all Senior mechanical engi-
neers. Mr. Frank Drechsler is faculty advisor, and 
this year's student officers are as follows: Linwood 
C. Robinson, President; Alfred J. Lezenby, Vice-
President; Haight H. West, Secretary; Edward J. 
Fahey, Treasurer. 

The monthly meetings, which usually feature 
speakers or films, often are preceded by dinner 
in the Banquet Room at Old College. Some part of 
all meetings is reserved for entertainment and 
refreshments, but the high spots of the year are 
Engineers' Ball and the spring picnic. A.S.M.E.-
sponsored field trips and intramural sports also 
served to lighten the engineers' busy schedules. 



President Dora Monaco 
Vice-President Roger A. Graves 
Secretary Ann Krchma 
Treasurer Abraham Rittenhouse 

P S I C H I Psi Chi is the National Honorary Society in Psychology on 
campus. Its purpose is primarily to advance the science of psy-
chology and secondly to encourage, stimulate and maintain 
scholarship of the individual members in all academic fields, 
particularly in psychology. 

L A M D A C H I 

President John Kent 
Vice-President Robert Gibson 
Secretary Robert Hammett 
Treasurer Russell N. Able 

The organization known as Lamda Chi was originally 
formed in April, 1950 at the suggestion of Arch Homer, a grad-
uate student in Chemistry. The purpose of the society is to 
found a local fraternity and to petition a national fraternity for 
recognition as an established chapter. 

A constitution was drafted patterned after the constitution 
of Lamda Chi Alpha, national fraternity. In September the new 
members were admitted. Professor John Heuberger of the School 
of Agriculture was asked to act as adviser when Lt. Col. Osborne 
was called to active military duty elsewhere. 



Left to Right: Joan Greenfield, Elaine Ough, Eleanor Brown, Betsy Simon, Jane Kitchen, Ruth 

Ann Stevenson, Susan Brown, Adrienne Ayers, Jean Cashman. Standing: Birgette Gregersen, 

Jean Sloman, Patricia Lecrone, Carolyn Clift. 

W O M E N ' S A F F A I R S C O M M I T T E E 

The Women's Affairs Committee is a representa-

tive group elected by*the resident and commuter 

women of the University. In addition to legislative 

and administrative duties, it acts as a court and 

adviser. Social activities such as coordinating and 

planning May Day and Women's Week-end are 

also included. With the help of Dean Rextrew, the 

committee is trying to improve campus conditions, 

commuter relationships, and dormitory life. 

Jane Kitchen, Chairman 

Elaine Ough The Knoll 

Joan Greenfield Boletus Hall 

Virginia Wells Sophomore Commuter Rep. 

Birgette Gregersen Hanover Hall 

Carolyn Clift Topsy Hall 

Patricia Lecrone Turvey Hall 

Jean Sloman Freshman Commuter Rep. 

Ruth Ann Stevenson Warner Hall 

Genevieve Corrin Sussex Hall 

Eleanor Brown Senior Commuter Rep. 

Susan Brown New Castle Hall 

Betsy Simon Junior Commuter Rep. 

Adrienne Ayers Mosher Hall 

Jean Cashman New Castle Annex 



Kneeling: Alice Jefferson, Betty Badertscher, Jane Hollingsworth, Betty Skeats, Louise 

Briefman, Dolores Moloney. Seated: Judy Weiss, Helen Louise Macklin, Shirley King; House 

Mother, Miss Martha Walker; Joan Greenfield, Charlotte Hutson, Mary Lou Bice. Standing: 

Lois Weiser, Ann Ferguson, Madolyn Brown, Jane Good, Joanna Newton, Renee Saulsbury, 

Florence Berg, Peggy Jackson. 

B O L E T U S 

This year for the first time Sophomores were living in Boletus. Though they 

were a small group, the girls of Boletus were very social minded and active. 

They had bridge parties, birthday parties every month, and joint affairs with 

New Castle during the year. Also they took part in W.A.A. sports, the E-52 

productions, and worked on the Review staff. The House officers were: Head 

of House, Joan Greenfield; Social Chairman, Shirley King; Hall Duty Chairman, 

Charlotte Hutson; Chairman of Quiet Hours, Helen Macklin; Neatness Chair-

man, Judy Weiss; Head of Sports, Mary Lou Bice. 



First Row: Minerva Gatta, Joan Damico, Ruth Ann Grauley, Judith Prag, Edith Evans, Rae L. Brofsky. Second Row: Anne-
Marie Dumas, Barbara Murray, Elaine Gelb, Marianne Reinke, Valerie Stafford, Joan McDaniel, Ruby Fisk, Birgitta 
Gregersen, Anne Hartshorn. Third Row: Joan Liebert, Joan McDevitt, Helene Zwerdling, Ann Lonky, Hope Orloff, Faith 
Orloff, Joan Ford, Janet Milliron, Dana Lamb. Fourth Row: Patricia Phillips, Joyce Trout, Estella Outten, Joyce Whaley, 
Geraldine Dye, Frances DiRocco, Joanne Cella, Carolyn Kendall, Millicent Sayer, Sally Williamson, Anne Mae Ryon, Grace 
Bosard. Fifth Row: Jessie Burks, Shirley Clouser, Virginia Carmer, Claire Alava, Barbara Nevins, Audrey Ullman, Mary 
Lou Phillips, Carole Pida, Margaret Pyle, Patricia Walters. Absent from Picture: Elizabeth Carrow, Gay Cloward, Louise 
Leibrick, Esther Klair, Elizabeth Whyte, Helen Dorman, Elizabeth Powell. 

H A N O V E R H O U S E 

though Hanover d id not win, the girls h a d a won-

derful time mak ing it a n d were proud of the 

results. A Christmas party finished off the events 

for 1950. More activities like parties, Women's 

Weekend a n d the Interdorm Playbill kept the 

girls busy dur ing the second term. 

The Student Head of House was Birgitte 

Gregersen a nd the House Director is Mrs. Paul ina 

S. Forwood. 

The first b i g event in Hanover Hal l was the 

hilarious costumed Hal loween party. After this 

came the two parents' teas, November 5th a n d 

12th, when 163 parents a n d guests were enter-

tained. 

Everyone in Hanover was honored when the 

girls there were chosen to help form the b a n d 

formation for the Wash ing ton a n d Lee football 

game. Ou r biggest project of the fall was the 

football display for Homecoming Weekend. Al-



First Row: Jean Gibison, Rae Stark, Diane Lease, Maggie Paff. Second Row: Frances Geasey, Sally Schwartz Elaine 
Ough, Student House Director; Shirley Forman, Alice Crispin, Betty Berrian. Third Row: Jean Suderly, Louise' Keene 
Jean Waller, Nancy Pearson, Miss Dorothy MacLean, House Director; Ann Mitchell, Nan Lerch, Kathleen Adams 

THE K N O L L 

The Knoll has for a long time played an impor-

tant and varied role on the University of Delaware 

campus. The big white house with the attractive 

sloping lawn was for many years used as a home 

for the University president and his family. Dr. S. 

C. Mitchell, then president, lived in the Knoll from 

1917 to 1920. Later Dr. Walter Hullihen and his 

family resided here for more than twenty years. 

1945 brought a wave of veterans to the campus 

and to provide for the overflow, some of them 

were housed in the Knoll. The following year, the 

house on the hill was temporarily turned over to 

the Home Economics Department for use as the 

Home Management House. President Carlson and 

his family spent a year in the Knoll. 

In 1948 the Knoll was opened as a dormitory for 

girls and so it has continued for three years. 

This year the social activities of the Knoll have 

been combined with the newly established Mosher 

Hall and New Castle Annex. These activities in-

cluded caroling, parties, and the women's playbill. 

The small group of girls living at the Knoll this 

year was composed entirely of sophomores 



Front Row (left to right): Shirley Truitt, Ruth Pierson, Barbara Martin, Margaret Robinson, Teel Dunn, Jean Coon, Susan 
Brown, Betty Davies, Marion Kasowski, Barbara Battin, Florence Twiford, and Marilyn Parker. Second Row: Sally Matthews, 
lane Evans, Jean Mitchel, Ruth Macintosh, Barbara Borda, Mrs. Lillian Margerum, Martha Forsythe, Betty Boyce, Alice 
Jane Matthews, Patricia Fleming, Ann Catts, Barbara Baker, Rae Priestley, Joan Gearhart, Edna Evans. Third Row: Nancy 
Newton, Nancy Sterling, Nancy Thomas, Alice Martin, and Arlene McGee. Fourth Row: Mary Lou Sidwell, Norma 
Hampstead, Joyce Taylor, Alice Johnston, Alice Cooling, Marguerite Grant, Joanne Groves, Ruth Ann Geister, Suzanne 
Pratt, Ellen Daley, Dolores Adams, Sue Emmott, Jane Marshall, Florence Houston, Barbara Oehlers, Jane Sherman, 
Charlotte Swanson, Jacqueline Erdman, Janet Vansant, Helen Jefferson, Nancy Goyne, Louise Aydelotte, Merle Lank, and 
Emmalene Ewing. Back Row: Betty Mecum, Patricia Adkins, Charlotte Whaley, Ann Parsons, Alice Gorney, Mary Ann 
Rehfus, Dorothy Reynolds, Ellen McQuaid, Hilda McCabe, Janice Thompson, Marion Faucett, Margaret Lockerman, Jane 
Straughn, Margaret Seavy, Ann Nacovsky, and Joanne Roth. 

N E W CASTLE H A L L 

The girls of New Castle Hall have spent another 

wonderful year filled with many dormitory activi-

ties. The first special event of the year was the fall 

Homecoming Party during which all of the girls in 

the dorm met and really got to know each other for 

the first time. Other outstanding events included 

a Halloween Party, Open House, which was espe-

cially enjoyed by the girls and their dates, a 

Christmas Party, the Big-Little Sister Party, the 

annual Parents' Tea Party for the Commuters affili-

ated with New Castle, a costume party and other 

informal gatherings. 

Also enjoyed by the girls were the Sunday teas 

given every other week-end. 

New Castle girls were active during the year in 

the W.A.A. Inter-Dorm tournaments and in many 

other University activities. 

Mrs. Lillian Margerum is House Director; Miss 

Joan Gearhart, Assistant House Director. The 

House Council is comprised of the following: Stu-

dent Head of House, Susan Brown; Assistant Head 

of House, Martha Forsythe; Social Chairman, Alice 

Jane Matthews; Neatness Chairman, Rae Priestley; 

Hall Duty Chairman, Betty Boyce; Fire Captain, 

Patricia Fleming; Sports Manager, Ann Catts; and 

Playbill Chairman, Barbara Baker. 



First Row: Norma Wirsing, Joyce Winter, Isabel Brown, Patricia Miller. Second Row: Sally Moore, Miss Terry Ryan house 
director; Lois Alava, Charlotte Kessler, Adrienne Ayres, Virginia Trader, Hester Zeiger, Kay True. Third Row: Sue Anderson 
Diane Brodsky, Nancy Travis, Joanne Kowalewski, Betty Newhan, Patricia Phillips, Jean Smith, June McDonel, Mary Brown' 
Virginia Makarewicz. Absent from Picture: Natalie Roos. 

M O S H E R H O U S E 

A need for dormitory space for girls became 

imperative so the house at 46 Delaware Avenue 

was then converted to house twenty-two girls, 

plus a House Director. The house had previously 

been occupied by Dr. Mosher and his family. 

Thus, the dormitory immediately became known 

around campus as the Mosher House, and the 

girls decided not to change it. 

Eleven of the girls are transfer students from 

other colleges and junior colleges. Miss Terry 

Ryan, a graduate student in biology, is the house 

director. The student head of house is Adrienne 

Ayres, assistant head of house is Isabel Brown, 

and the social chairman is Joanne Kowalewski. 

The rest of House Council consists of the follow-

ing: Virginia Trader, quiet hour chairman; Mary 

Brown, fire captain; Norma Wirsing, neatness 

chairman; and Charlotte Kessler, Hall Duty chair-

man. 

The girls are now working on a project for the 

Red Cross, which they hope to complete by June. 

It consists of knitting scarfs, afghans, and making 

little toys. 



Front Row: Mary Lou Jibbes, Mary Louise Conover, Doris Sadowski, Phyllis Jibbes, Mary Turner, Joan Leahy, Eleanor Williams, 
Eleanor Jean Rowland, Jane Vannerson, Marian Imperiale, Manon Richardson, Nancy Klussman, Ida May Ladd. Second 
Row: Dorothy Jacobson, Hildegard Juenemann, Betty Jean Kinder, Frances Saffo, Mary Anne Biter, Sue Conway, Genevieve 
Corrin, Mrs. Ethleen Smith, Ruth Webb, Katherine Leggett, Sally Bodley, Bernice Jablonski. Third Row: Celia Bianchi, 
Marguerite Fredele, Marianne Kirkpatrick, Shirley Cannon, Barbara Jacobson, Alberta Hendrickson, Shirley Kuchenbocher, 
Beverly France, Shirley Taylor, Barbara Thompson, Dorothy Melick, Grace Ann Goodrich. Fourth Row: Edith May Lupton, 
Audrey Holzapfel, Dorothy Potts, Slyvie Lauriol, Laura Kish, Eleanor Pearce, Kathryn Alston, Caroline Cook, Esther Simon, 
Ruth Purdy, Jean Wilson. Fifth Row: Dorothy Horty, Helen Lilley, Marilyn Heller, Dorothy Bartlett, Mary Keetz, Roberta Stevens, 
Charlotte Wootten, Carol Renshaw, Frances Oliphant, Imogene Strikol, Cornelia Hooven. 

SUSSEX HALL 

Sussex Hall, the newest of the three south cam-

pus dormitories, is the home of sixty-five women 

students. Dormitory life, important in any college 

life, is particularly important in a non-sorority 

college where the dormitory is the center of social 

programs. The social activities this year have in-

cluded Halloween, Winter, Christmas, Spring 

parties, and numerous birthday parties, a tea for 

President Perkins and a parents' tea, women's 

week-end, playbill and chorus, inter-dormitory 

volleyball and basketball and many informal 

social gatherings. 

Mrs. Ethelene Smith' is House Director; Miss 

Marjorie Webb, assistant. The student officers are: 

Genevieve Corrin, Head of House; Sue Conway, 

Social Chairman; Ruth Webb, Treasurer; Frances 

Saffo, Fire Captain; Constance Hooven, Neatness 

Chairman; Kate Leggett, Quiet Hours Chairman; 

Mary Ann Biter, Hall Duty Chairman; and Joan 

Leahy, Sports Chairman. 



First Row: Mary Lou Matthes, Dot Delker, Sally Carpenter, Ann Harkins. Second Row: Jane Banks, Jo Anne Yerkes, Carolyn 
Clift, Pauline Pepper, Janet Smith, Julie Richardson. Third Row: Barb Hyland, Miriam Wright, Joan Glover, Mary Ann 
Lindale, Dorothy Warren, Miss Constance Mitchell, Mary Louise Bunting, Janet Porter, Olive Smith, Nancy Puhl, Dot Fry. 

T O P S Y H A L L 

The twenty freshman girls of Topsy Hall were 

all one big happy family within a short time after 

they arrived in September. One of the first duties 

was to elect the House Council for the year which 

consisted of: Head of House, Carolyn Clift; Social 

Chairman, Jane Banks; Sports Chairman and 

Fire-Captain, Julie Richardson; Quiet Hour Chair-

man, Pauline Pepper; Hall Duty Chairman, Janet 

Smith; Neatness Chairman, Jo Anne Yerkes. 

Activities included a Halloween party on Octo-

ber 30 to which Turvey girls were invited, and on 

November 17 Topsy won Honorable Mention for 

their Homecoming Weekend decorations. The 

Topsy girls also were busy with a Scavenger 

Hunt and Dance, a Parents' Tea, and a Christmas 

Caroling Party, plus more parties, Playbill work 

and WAA sports during the Spring Term. 



Front Row: Ruth Arak, Edythe Sands, Marilyn Haley, Nancy Waples. Second Row: Joan Archer, Jeanette Taylor, Faye 
Green, Ellen Carmichael—Housemother, Pat Lecrone, Marjorie Snyder. Third Row: Nettie Ellen Williams, Peggy Mooney, 
Marjorie Shank, Lucy Lashar, Hope Draper, Daisy Coffin, Jean Lay ton, Nancy Tobey, Ann Cook, Pat Emmott, Maree Reynolds. 

T U R V E Y HALL 

After unpacking, and settling in our rooms in 

September, the girls of Turvey Hall had a get 

acquainted party and elected as officers: Pat 

Lecrone, head of house; Jeanette Taylor, social 

chairman; Marjorie Snyder, quiet hour chairman; 

Peggy Mooney, fire captain; Lucy Lashar, neat-

ness chairman; and Marjorie Shank, hall duty 

chairman. 

Our first big project was to plan our decora-

tions for Homecoming Weekend. They included a 

cardboard Bucknell football player chased by the 

Blue Hen holding a match and scrying, ''We'll 

match you, Bucknell." The next big event was 

our Christmas party at which we exchanged gifts 

both humorous and practical. Throughout the 

year, our social chairman planned a party each 

month for those who celebrated birthdays during 

that time. 

On February 18, a tea was held for the parents 

of the girls. One of the biggest events of the 

year was Women's Weekend, and we all joined 

in on the plans for making it a big success. 

Turvey was represented on the Topsy-Turvey 

volleyball team, coming in second in the tourna-

ment, and we also had a basketball team. 



First Row: Janet Ralph, Edie Branin, Mary Coleman, Colleen Ralph, Joanne Di Sabatino, Diane Kipp, Jean Von Uffel, Betty 
Mundy, Ruth Ann Stevenson. Second Row: Molly Bechtel, Jody Hitchner, Mary Lou Bowen, Dorothy Keon, Ann Smith, Carolyn 
Connelly, Ann Krchma, Peggy McGrath, Ruth Smoyer, Janet Fisher. Third Row: Jean Hardin, Jane Wood, Rose Ann Reed, 
Kitty Baylis, Dot Hearn, Mrs. Rose Derrow, Nancy Lee Gum, Scotty Hafner, Mary Ellen Bull, Polly Goller, Nancy Nicoll, 
Libby Houston. Fourth Row: Ginny Loomis, Esther Walls, Polly Sutliff, Betsy Hurley, Jane Kitchen, Mary Beth Williams, 
Joanne Touchton, Grace Walker, Ginny Lee Graves, Doris Buckalew, Peggy Taylor, Carla Glaeser, Pat Brown, Margaret 
Deemie, Mary Lou Kocher, Alice Jean Brandon, Sue Prettyman, Bobbie Gillam, Nancy Perper, Lois Deiss, Barbara Gordy, 
Ruth Durstein, Janet Prettyman. Fifth Row: Frances Thomas, Louise Lindsay, Marjorie Temin, Chris Walton, Lorreta Marshall, 
Lois Streithof, Ruth Clements, Joyce Hilty, Jill Myers, Jean Jamieson, Nancy Brooks, Grace Schulze, Esther Rowley, Jean 
Monteith, Joan Wallis, Claire Di Nardo, Anne Jones. Missing from Picture: Kae Fretz, Ann Schelnut, Lucy Finn, Rae Cericola, 
Nancy Clark, Nancy Smith, Anne Schiltz, Joanne Potts, Barbara Bowers, Sue Ferver, Doris Goodley, Mary Sagan. 

W A R N E R HALL GIRLS 

Warner Hall was erected in 1914 and was at that 

time called Residence Hall. Later the name was 

changed to Warner, in honor of Mrs. Emalea 

Warner who devoted so much of her time and 

money to the Women's College. 

Although Warner Hall is not a strictly Senior 

dormitory, most of the girls look forward to spend-

ing their last year in this outstanding building. The 

dormitory is beautifully furnished and is the center 

of many campus activities. It houses eighty-three 

girls and has rooms to accommodate two, three, or 

four girls. 

Mrs. Rose Derrow is the House Mother for 

Warner Hall. She was aided by the House Council 

which included Ruth Ann Stevenson as Student 

Head of House, Libby Houston as Social Chair-

man, Mary Lou Kocher as Hall Duty Chairman, 

Edie Branin as Quiet Hour Chairman, Grace 

Schiltz as Treasurer, and Jill Myers as Fire Captain. 

This year has been an exceptionally active year 

for the girls of Warner Hall. We have been very 

busy giving teas, house parties, and working on 

the Play Bill. We have also had lots of fun partici-

pating in the various sports activities on the lower 

campus. 

We leave Warner Hall with sadness, but the 

friends that we have made and the good times 

that we have had will be lasting memories. 



Dean Amy Rextrew presents the winner's cup to 

Sue Brown, Head of House in New Castle Hall, 

after the Playbill, while co-chairmen, Alice Jane 

Mathews and Sue Conway look on. 



W O M E N ' S 

P L A Y B I L L 

M A R C H 16, 195 1 



W O M E N ' S F O R M A L 
M A R C H 17TH 





S O P H O M O R E 

M I N S T R E L S H O W 


